Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

April 5, 2007
Call to Order

Vice-President Reggie Romines called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:45 a.m. at Gig Harbor Fire Department.  The following were present:

James Jaques, Milton FD

Randy Shelton, Orting FD

Ken Sharp, Lakewood FD

Greg Hull, Lakewood FD

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3
Jim Sharp, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5

Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5

Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Baron Banks, PCFD #6
Judy Murphy, PCFD #6

Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8
Chuck King, PCFD #8

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14
Tom Lique, PCFD #16

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Kathy Hale, PCFD #21

Ryan Baskett, PCFD #21
John McDonald, PCFD #22
Jake Doty, PCFD #22
Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Chuck Frame, DNR


Janice Pacific, DNR

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Bob Black led the flag salute.
Bob welcomed everyone to Gig Harbor and apologized for the work in progress going on upstairs as they are preparing for their upcoming Health and Safety Expo this weekend.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the March 1, 2007 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale presented the Treasurer’s Report.  There is a balance of $10,357.32 in the account.
Correspondence

No correspondence.  
Guest Speakers
Ed Goodlet introduced Rick Falsetta from United Way to present the 2-1-1 System.  Rick distributed information packets and went over the historical background of the system.  Also included in the packets were state and nation-wide maps for the program.  The 2-1-1 Service began on 7/18/06 in Pierce County.  2-1-1 is a federally mandated number for non-emergency information to give access to health and human services.  Right now Pierce County 2-1-1 is staffed Monday thru Friday from 8:00 to 5:00.  There are eight (8) call centers in Washington.  All of the call centers are on a web-based platform.  So far, the Pierce County has received 32,000 calls since it opened.  They are expecting to receive 50,000 by the end of the year.  They are looking at ways to expand the service.  For example, having a reverse 2-1-1 system to where they could get information out to vulnerable communities.  It is a work in progress and they meet monthly.  There are bi-lingual staff members. 
Steve Bailey stated from the emergency management side, they appreciate all of their efforts with this program.  It is the wave of the future to be able to offer this kind of assistance and information to communities.
Someone asked what happens if someone calls 2-1-1 after hours?  Rick explained that on weekends and after 5:00 p.m. the calls roll to King County and since it’s a web-based system, they are able to give assistance because it accesses available resources by zip code.

The Association thanked Rick Falsetta for his presentation.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

Reggie stated if anyone has any ideas or suggestions for a speaker or subject matter to please e-mail him.  Bill Jarmon suggested Labor & Industries, they have a good program.  Another suggestion was to have Mike Brown, the Director from the State Chiefs Association.  John McDonald stated he’ll pass this on to Dan Packer.
Audit Committee- DORMANT

Banquet/Awards Committee

Wayne Wienholz reported The Liberty has been reserved for December 6th.  The price will be going up by $4 or $5 per plate due to the increase in cost.
Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

Jim Jaques reported that only three (3) people showed up for the EOC training.  Yesterday was the annual wildland meeting and the next Zone Coordinator meeting will be held on Thursday, April 12th.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Nothing at this time.

HB 1756/RCW 52.33 Response Time Reporting Committee

Nothing at this time.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy stated at last months meeting there was discussion regarding proposed changes to the paramedic recertification requirements.  Dr. Waffle has agreed this is a good idea and it would be helpful to a lot of agencies.  There will be a protocol review done early.  They are hoping to have it done by the end of the year.
Judy stated there was discussion some time ago about an antibiotic deployment.  The Health Department has committed to pre-placing the antibiotics in the Fire Departments.  They have bought them and she now needs to figure out what to do with all of them.  The antibiotics come in a five (5) pill blister pack for each employee.  It does not require climate control, it just needs to be in a secure location.  It is only for employees, not their family members.  She will be working on getting these distributed to each department.
Training – MetroTraining

Steve Murphy reported the metro class schedule is out.  Also, there is a PCSORT training group that is active and scheduled out to meet.  There is an upcoming PCSORT and Metro combination class for Chief Officers on how to interface, he will get the date of this class to Denise to send out to the group.
OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.
Department of Emergency Management

Steve Bailey reported the construction of the EOC continues.  It is a big project and it is going well.  He received an e-mail on the way here informing him that an IEMC class was accepted and will be held in either Emmitsburg or Alabama next year.
Interoperable Communications is a big issue.  There is discussion of going to two (2) PSAP’s instead of the current nine (9).  He has not heard yet when the Sheriff is going to release the results of the study that was done.  Security at the current PSAP’s is horrible.  LESA takes the primary of calls and does not have any back-up.  Fire Comm is not equipped to back LESA up.  The PC Executive is looking at putting the 1/10 of 1% sales tax issue on the ballot.  Meetings have started again for PSAP consolidation.  The next meeting is on the 11th.  He has asked to be removed from this group as he doesn’t have a dog in the fight.  He strongly suggests the Fire Chiefs get involved in this as they have a lot at stake here and they need to be aware of it and as involved as they can be.  We need to make sure that everyone has an oar in the water on this issue.  Discussion followed.

EMS

No representative present.
Fire Marshal

Monthly reports were distributed.  Doug Willis thanked Wayne for preparing today’s lunch.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

No representative present.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon reported the agency has relocated.  If anyone needs any more outdoor burning maps, please let him know.  They will customize them if needed.
The Board of Directors have approved the agency to begin discussions in May to ban all land clearing burning by the end of they year in their four (4) county jurisdiction.  The ultimate goal is to have residential burning eventually banned as well.  Please let him know if you are interested in attending meetings.

PC Fire Commissioners

Bill Jarmin reported the next Commissioners meeting will be on the 26th at District 16 at 7:00 p.m.  The program is yet to be announced.  Everyone is welcome to attend.
Dept. of Natural Resources

Chuck Frame reported it is coming up on time for wildland recerts to be done.  There are approximately 2500 red cards in four (4) counties and there are only two (2) ladies that work on them.  He is looking into the concept of agencies doing their own training and tracking for recerts.  There would need to be a certification board that meets twice per year that reviews and certifies the training.  This is something he would like to pursue in Pierce County.  He would like to see either the Chief Association or DEM handle this.  It was asked what would come from doing this?  Chuck stated there would be a little more say in what the qualifications are and better access to the training records, etc.  Doug Willis stated this will be discussed further at the Executive Board meeting.  Chuck stated he’d be available to attend if needed.
The Forest Service Response Agreement has to be in place in order to respond.  Attorney Quinn is working on it.  It was stated there was some concern regarding volunteers being paid or reimbursed and then being considered an employee, etc.  There may be a work around by having a temporary employment agreement for volunteers.
Unfinished Business

A. County-Wide Station Numbering Committee.  John McDonald reported that there is no new information from last months presentation.  Copies of the powerpoint that was presented last month are available for anyone wanting one.  East Pierce is looking to make some changes due to their consolidations.  Graham is also looking at changing their numbering scheme.  The committee looked at two (2) different options and recommended Option 1.  Discussion followed.  The committee is asking for consensus from the group to move forward on this or not.  People want assurance that numbers won’t change again after a few years.  It was suggested that there be an addendum to the Fire Comm agreement stating that participating agencies will adhere to the numbering system.  Discussion followed.  John McDonald made a motion to accept the recommendation from the committee to go with the Option 1 Numbering plan.  Andy McAfee seconded the motion.  Discussion followed.  Firefighter safety is the paramount issue.  There is a cost and effort to make this change for a minimal return.  Uniformity is the issue as well and not sold that this is the fix.  It might solve some problems, but it also makes some others.  Pat Riley stated another thing that needs to be taken into consideration is the impact a change would make to historical data back up.  This shouldn’t be taken lightly.  Doug stated there are strong opinions on this topic.  Whatever is done, everyone needs to be doing the same thing, but how do we mandate everyone to do so?  Ken stated the mandate could come from Fire Comm Interlocal Agreement addendum, not from the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association.  East Pierce is going from four (4) different agency numbers and changing them all to 1.  Discussion followed.  Andy McAfee stated the current numbering system being used came out of this Association.  Eric Watson stated a lot of the discussion that has happened here today also took place in the committee meetings.  John McDonald stated the other issue is that they were trying to fix as many of the issues as they could while trying to limit new problems from a new system.  The motion was clarified.  We are voting on a consensus among this group for the committee to move ahead with developing a numbering scheme.  Bill Jarmin stated the Commissioners have not heard any presentation on this and they would want to weigh in on as well.  There was a call for the question.  MOTION FAILED.  President Willis asked if we stop here or go another direction for the committee.  Reggie Romines stated that this will not impact with Graham is going to do.  He has no hard feelings.  Maybe this issue will be re-visited in the future.  For now it will stay status quo.  It was asked what Graham is changing their numbering to.  Reggie stated they are changing their station numbers to 21 thru 26.
New Business
A.  Agreements re: Water Companies Responsibility for Maintenance and Flows on Hydrants.  Baron Banks reported on this for Jack Andren who is out of town.  CPFR would like to get out of the fire hydrant maintenance business, however, we don’t have any negotiating power.  He is wondering if anyone has any suggestions or experiences with this issue.  John McDonald stated they have not had any success with getting water companies to do that.  Instead, they have the Pierce County District Court work crews maintain their hydrants.  They also use them for landscaping and painting projects, etc.  They can’t do hydrant flows.  Baron stated this was discussed at the E-Board meeting.  A county ordinance could be changed.  The process would be to get someone on the Council interested to sponsor it.  President Willis asked if this is something that others would be interested in pursuing county-wide.  It was agreed it was okay to move forward on.
Good of the Order

Gary McVay recommended that Chuck King be the Region 4 Training Council representative.  Andy McAfee moved and Jim Jaques seconded Chuck King be the Region 4 Training Council representative.  MOTION CARRIED.
President Willis spoke to Bob Drozynski at Steilacoom regarding having a Joint Police and Fire Chiefs meeting.  Their next meeting will be June 21st at Fircrest Golf Course.  Our Regular June meeting will be cancelled and changed to the third Thursday.  Denise will send out a reminder for this change.
President Willis reported he attended the President meeting in Yakima.  The state mobilization plan is an all hazards plan and the State interpreted it as a wildland only and they don’t have funds guaranteed to pay.  A great job to Pierce County for getting their WAFIR reports in.  Regarding 1756, the State Chiefs will be the repository for the information.

Ken Sharp introduced Greg Hull, Lakewood’s new Operations Chief.

Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

The next PCFCA meeting will be May 3, 2007 at Tacoma FD.
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